Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

November 17, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, November 17, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present. Steven Over was not present.   











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time. 










2.0  Public Hearing on Traffic Control – Chair Nickerson opened the public hearing at 6:31 p.m. and stated the hearing would remain open until 7:30 p.m. Chair Nickerson referred to RSA 41:11 & 47:17 and read the Town's newly proposed Utilization of Roadway – Traffic Control Officers ordinance. Selectman Livernois suggested adding language to “items adjacent to the roadway, where such repair or construction interfere with traffic in the roadway”. Police Chief Hankard stated he feels the ordinance will be good and help with public safety and complaints over utility crews, to be sure things are monitored properly. Chief Hankard noted sections of the proposed ordinance were taken from surrounding communities. Chair Nickerson suggested that utility companies be sent a letter informing them of the new ordinance and Chief Hankard noted he would send a letter/fax to the local papers as well. The Public Hearing was closed at 7:23 p.m. Selectman Livernois made a motion to enact the new ordinance for Utilization of Roadway – Traffic Control Officers. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 










3.0  Propane for Town Buildings – DPW Director Thayer informed the Board that he has been working on a propane supplier for the Highway Garage that would supply all of the Town buildings. DPW Director Thayer discussed propane rates received from Ameri-Gas and Rymes Propane. Selectman Livernois made a motion to enter in to an agreement with Rymes Propane for heating of all the Town's buildings. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The BOS requested to review contract, once received.  













4.0  Town Budget 

                                                                                                  4.1
Fire Department – Chief DeSilva presented the Board with a YTD chart of the department's total annual incidents. Chair Nickerson noted the Selectmen have promised residents a 0% to a -2% for department budgets.
Chief DeSilva stated it would not be equitable because his budget is already at -2%, so next year it would be -4% with other department's budgets increasing. Chief DeSilva stated he thought it was fair to represent the needs of the Fire Department. Selectman Livernois asked about Professional Services which covers software, defibrillator and paramedic intercept fees. Chief DeSilva noted that if Franklin provides transport then Sanbornton is charged but if they could get revenue sharing with them the Town could be reimbursed through Com Star. TA Veloski reminded the Board that the Paramedic Intercept was a separate warrant article last year. Chief DeSilva agreed that $1,400 dollars could come out of the line (4220.330). The BOS and Chief DeSilva discussed “Truck Check” which are mainly done throughout the day by the daytime people. Jeff Jenkins stated the line is utilized more for in-house training rather than Academy training. Chief DeSilva stated the Office Equipment line is money for the EMS laptops because a stylus is needed to capture the patient's signature for billing purposes. TA Veloski suggested adding the funds ($800 dollars) to the EMS Equipment Special Revenue Fund and Chief DeSilva replied they could bump up the warrant article for next year to $1,800 dollars. The BOS also took $500 dollars from the  Medical Services line and $500 dollars out of the Emergency Medical Maintenance & Repair line. Selectman Livernois asked about training. Chief DeSilva informed the Board  that volunteers are only allowed to train for things that apply, so if they asked to get certified for flight training they would be denied. Jeff Jenkins noted that if the volunteer fails the certification class they are required to pay the Town back. The Board and Chief DeSilva briefly discussed the total number of volunteers at the Fire Department. Selectman Livernois stated he feels an analysis should be done of what the cut-off number of volunteers should be. Chief DeSilva noted they currently have twenty-five volunteers and he would like to add a policy to have volunteers respond to so many calls a quarter. TA Veloski to check with FO McGee regarding the Special Revenue Fund for Professional Services.  The total proposed Fire Department budget is $314,802.             4.2
Emergency Management – The total proposed is $2,883 dollars. Chief DeSilva noted this position needs to be filled. 






  4.3
E 9-1-1 – Selectman Livernois suggested reducing each line in the entire E 9-1-1 budget to one dollar. The total proposed budget is $4 dollars. 



  4.4
Forest Fire Control – Selectman Livernois proposed reducing the every line to one dollar except for Equipment Purchase, which was changed to $1,500 dollars. Chief DeSilva stated he is not in favor of the change, just in case something happens and can not continue to watch his departments go in the negative. Selectman Livernois stated the Board is looking at ways to be smarter. The total proposed budget is $1,503 dollars. 
       4.5 Lifting Air Bags – purchase – Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize Chief DeSilva to purchase lifting air bags out of the Fire Rescue & Equipment CRF, in the amount of $4,998 dollars plus shipping costs. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 











5.0  Non-Public Session – RSA 91-A:3II(c) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 8:14 p.m. to discuss an issue with the Overseer of the Public Welfare. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson; present, Livernois; present and Oder; not present. The BOS reconvened the public session at 8:26 p.m. and voted unanimously to seal the minutes of the non-public session. No decisions were made. Melanie VanTassel informed the Board that there are huge housing issues, due to people running out of unemployment and there being no shelters available for the past two years. Melanie VanTassel stated half of the total Welfare budget is gone. Chair Nickerson asked if some of the costs could be recuperated and Melanie VanTassel replied some can be but most.... no. Chair Nickerson asked how long the Town has to place someone. Melanie VanTassel replied that everyone seems to be asking that question, usually it would only be a couple months and the person would find a job. Melanie VanTassel expresses concern with fuel assistance being cut from the State of NH. Chair Nickerson stated there could be hard decisions to make.   















6.0 Old Business 









  6.1 Highway Garage – Chair Nickerson reported that the roof is on, plumbing is being done, they are welding the mezzanine, asphalting, the drainage is working great and the project is on budget. Chair Nickerson noted that the bay doors are going to be 16 ft. instead of 14 ft. but there will be no additional cost to the Town. 


  6.2 Hunkins Pond Road – The road has been asphalted.   

7.0 New Business









  7.1
Upper Bay Road/Bay Road project  – Chair Nickerson stated at the meeting with Cultural Resources, they requested wetlands mitigation and box culverts were discussed. Steve Goddard of Hoyle & Tanner is doing cost estimates for the project.   




7.2 Old Town Hall – rental – Melanie VanTassel stated she would like to rent the Town Hall for a birthday party but has spent a lot of time moving things and cleaning. Chair Nickerson made a motion to allow Melanie VanTassel to hold a birthday party at the Town Hall and to waive the $25 dollar deposit. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   



  













8.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.








  










    

9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – Sanbornton, Town of  filed a Supplemental 2010 Warrant  for Tax Map 23, Lot 34 and Robert Mykytiuk filed an Abatement Timber Intent for Tax Map 03, Lot 181 and Thomas & Sandra Murphy filed a Tiber Tax form for Tax Map 16, Lot 50. The BOS signed/approved all three of the above.  













10.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $140 dollars from Network Managers for the Food Pantry. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   














11.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  





              11.1 11/03/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, November 3, 2010. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of November 3, 2010 without corrections.  Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




   11.2 11/10/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, November 10, 2010. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of November 10, 2010 without corrections.  Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.










12.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed. 




        










13.0 Town Administrator’s Report  





            13.1 Air Duct – Cleaning  – The Board agreed to allow ServPro to clean the Town Office's air ducts in the amount of $975 dollars.                                                             13.2 Furnace – TA Veloski reported that he is still working out the details. 

            13.3 Retirement System – TA Veloski informed the BOS that there may be a significant increase of retirement rates (20%-21%) next year. 










  





14.0 Selectman's Reports – None at this time.









15.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:29 p.m.




16.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 24th @ 8:00 a.m. at the Town Office.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

11/17/2010

                                                                        BOS Approved Minutes


